MINUTES OF THE WORK SESSION OF MAYOR AND COUNCIL OF THE BOROUGH OF STONE HARBOR HELD IN THE MUNICIPAL BUILDING, April 6, 2021
* * * * * * * * * * * * * * * * * * * *

The meeting was called to order by Mayor Davies-Dunhour at 4:30 p.m.

 

ROLL CALL                                                PRESENT
Councilmembers

Judith M. Davies-Dunhour, Mayor

Robin Casper 
Suzanne C. Stanford, Borough Clerk

Jennifer Gensemer

Marcus Karavan, Solicitor 


Frank Dallahan    
Robert Smith, Borough Administrator 
Reese Moore
James Craft, CFO 

 

Charles Krafczek






Ray Parzych 
FOR THE RECORD, THIS WORK SESSION WAS HELD VIA VIDEO/TELEPHONE CONFERENCE IN A ZOOM FORMAT
Mayor Davies-Dunhour announced that the meeting was now open. Adequate notice of the meeting was provided by posting a copy of the time and place on the Municipal Clerk’s bulletin board and mailing a copy of same to the Press and the Cape May County Herald on January 9, 2021.

SALUTE TO THE FLAG

The Clerk read a letter from Geoff Woolery – 217 – 110th Street

His letter concerned the last remaining beach drainage pipes located at 111th and 114th Street beaches. He maintains the pipes are a safety hazard to surfers and lifeguards and asks for their earliest possible removal.  He states it would be beneficial to considerably shorten the existing pipes prior to complete removal. His letter included the names and addresses of 70 property owners in the area supporting him. 

A & F – Councilmember Krafczek

Engineer Report – Cody Stanford  - 111th and 114th Street beach outfall elimination project is currently in the permitting and design phase. It was coordinated with the Villa Maria  and those plans are not complete. The project includes the removal of the beach outfall pipes and on 111th & 114th streets and routing them towards the bay. The project is currently planned for public bid in the Fall of 2022, once all the permitting is completed. He spoke about the possible shortening of 111th street pipe mentioned in the letter, and this would have to be permitted about a 6-8 month process. It is not feasible to do that before Fall of 2022 when these pipes would be completely removed. 

Engineer’s Report
Date:  
April 6, 2021
Capital Projects

1.
Beach Patrol Building – Permitting and Design Phase
· The NJDEP CAFRA permit application was issued on November 17, 2020.

· The geotechnical report was completed on October 15, 2020.

· Our office has provided a proposal to complete the design and construction phase 
services dated February 25, 2021.  Upon authorization, we are prepared to begin work 
immediately.

2.
2019 Utility and Road Program
· All of the work has been completed except for the roadway reconstruction on 91st Street and the final surface course paving of 118th Street.
· All work is scheduled to be completed by May 1, 2021.
3.
94th Street Sanitary Sewer Pump Station Installation

A.  Underground Utility Portion

· The contractor has completed all work for this project and the paving is complete. 


B.  Pump Station and Wet Well Portion
· The prefabricated building and pumps have been successfully installed and are fully operational.

· Upon authorization the contractor plans to complete the repaving of 94th Street and the parking lot on Second Avenue.

4.
2020 Utility and Road Program
· The bid opening was September 10th and the apparent low bidder is Fred M. Schiavone Construction, Inc., P.O. Box 416, Malaga, NJ 08328, in the amount of $3,315,522.55.
· All utility work is complete on 106th Street and 108th Street and the streets have been base paved.
· The contractor is completing the utility work on 104th Street.
5.
111th Street and 114th Street Beach Outfall Elimination
· Survey of this project has been completed and we are currently in the permitting and design phase. 

· The survey and base mapping for the reconstruction of 116th Street has been completed.  

· The project is currently in the permitting and design phases.

6.
Storm Sewer and Flood Mitigation Master Plan
· The draft report is completed and we are prepared to complete a final review with the Borough.

7.
2021 Utility and Road Program
· All roadways have been surveyed and are in the process of being base mapped.

· All utility companies have been notified of the project and we are currently in the 


design 
phase.

8.
95th Street Water Tank Improvements
· The bid opening was March 10th and the apparent low bidder is Allied Painting, Inc. 4 Larwin Road, Cherry Hill, NJ 08034 in the amount of $272,900.00.
9.
Third Avenue Sanitary Sewer and Watermain Improvements
· The survey of the project is scheduled to be completed by the end of April 2021.

10.
Water Meter Replacement
· The project was readvertised for public bidding on September 18, 2020.  The bid opening occurred on October 1, 2020.
· The apparent low bidder is Core and Main, L.P. in the amount of $1,189,813.00 for the Base Bid and $1,248,405.00 for Alternate Bid #1.
Grants

1.
FY 2021 NJDOT Municipal Aid Program
· The Borough has selected the reconstruction of 83rd Street from First Avenue to Second Avenue for the roadway application submission.

· The Borough was notified by the NJDOT that a $185,000.00 grant was allocated for the reconstruction of 83rd Street (100 block).

2.
Cape May County Open Space Board – Coastal Enhancement Project Grant Application
· We attended a preapplication meeting with the CMCOSB on June 12, 2018 to discuss improvements at the Borough’s marina site.

· The CMCOSB favorably received the proposed improvements and recommended that the Borough submit a grant application.

· The application was successfully submitted to the CMCOSP for the December 15, 2020 deadline.

· The project was presented to the CMCOSB on March 23, 2021 and we are waiting on their decision.

· .

· The application was successfully submitted to the CMCOSP for the December 15, 2020 deadline.

· The County has reviewed the application and is requesting a presentation at their 

March, 2021 meeting.
Construction and Zoning – Ray Poudrier – report – 

Construction permits up 38 last year, 55 this year – month of March

Zoning permits same – 23 last year to 38 this year – month of March

CTT’s still climbing, 13 for month of March, 5 last year. 

Zoning Board approved 2 applications last evening.

FEMA doing a new mandatory flood prevention ordinance. Flood prevention permit now required on every construction job, whether a permit is required or not, siding, roofing, everything, part of this new Ordinance. Don’t know when it will take effect, will create more work.  Got in plans for Smugglers Cove, will be a duplex.  
Tent Discussion – Application and Ordinance 560-46 (The erection of tents on a temporary basis, not to exceed 72 hours shall be permitted upon private property, or upon public property with the consent of the Borough of Stone Harbor Borough Council.

Construction Official has received a request from Paul/Nicole Melchiorre -   10559 Third Avenue to erect a 30X80 tent with floor for a Memorial Service on the end of 106th Street bayside. On the private property there will be a restroom trailer, with a generator and a back-up generator. He advised the applicants it would have to go to Borough Council. Many questions about how many people will attend, parking, restroom trailer, generators, temporary flooring, alcoholic beverages and music. Insurance was discussed and we will get in touch with JIF for the answers.   It will come back to Council in the form of a motion in two weeks, once we have all the information. 
Tax Collector –Deborah Candelore –No report

Tax Assessor – Margaret Slavin – March, busy month, 32 deeds total, 14 useable and 10 certified lists were processed.  Have two tax appeals and will settle both and both paid less than they are assessed for. 
Borough Clerk – No report

CFO – No report

Administrator – No report

PUBLIC WORKS – Councilmember Parzych – 
SHPOA Bike Project – summarize, SHPOA was going to give $7,500, 4 bike racks and two repair stations, will cost about $5,500. Borough will do the installation. They identified 7 streets as good fits. Grant has some concerns about placement.  Grant said the proposal was supposed to be circulated to Public Safety, don’t know what their reaction was.  They are asking parks and recreation to kick in some money for this. Also, wants to know if we will need electric to the fixing stations.   SHPOA has identified 7 spots in town, the Borough will pick 4. Administrator said he, SHPOA, possible Reese, Ray and Grant will meet on Thursday to go over details and come back with details next meeting. 
Beach Grooming – Councilmember Parzych brought up the loss of beach between 104th and 111th streets during the last storm.  Administrator has had inquiries about plans for readjusting sand and on-site replenishment.  PW Director Grant Russ said he had spoken to Chris Constantino from DEP Coastal and he explained we have no available areas on the front beach for back passing and if we apply for permitting to use the sand from the Point it would cost about $120,000.00 and we would 99% be denied because of Fish & Wildlife restrictions.  After some discussion it was decided to see if Chris Constantino can come to a Council meeting in the near future and discuss options with the Council. 
Aqua Fence – PW has a quote from Aqua Fence for approximately $19,000 for the material. PW would have to do the installation.  They want a deposit and CFO said Municipal Government does not give deposits. Grant will reach out to the company tomorrow. 
Public Works Report

Work Session 

      
    April 6, 2021 

Beaches & Streets:

· Marina dock repair and installation.

· Preparing Hobie Cat beach for the season.

· Parking Kiosk and refurbished single meter install.

Grounds:

· Lawn and mulch bed preparation for the season.

Solid Waste:

· Waste Disposal collection for March up 18.35 tons from 2020.

· Waste Disposal charges for March up $1,636.94 from 2020.

Water & Sewer:

· Water meter reads

· Station inspections.

· Sewer cleaning & videos.

· Valve exercising.

· Mark outs requests for contractors.

· Monitoring water system as water tower is off line for repaired.

· Install of new services.

· Emergency repairs to service leaks.

· Water use for 2021 is up just shy of 1 million gals.

UTILITY REPORT – Councilmember Moore –
Water Usage update – March 2021 up about 1% compared to March 2020. On an annual basis up about 21%.  
5 G Update – Utility committee has been holding regular meetings along with the Borough Consultant to monitor the 5G developments. We have a meeting this Friday for a final review of an ordinance which will then be sent to Solicitor for final review. Issues we addressed, safety concerns, review results of an analysis that was completed by our consultant as far as replacement of poles. Initially there as a thought of significantly  more new poles,  but after completing the analysis look like we will be able to use 276 existing poles and then 32 new poles.  
Artificial Turf Update – we received a couple of proposals for installing art turf, front and sides of Borough Hall  we expect to be able to make a decision this week regarding a vendor to supply the materials, SHPOA has offered to subsidize some of that expense.  
PW Director – the water tower is being worked on and puts a strain on our water supply, request Mayor and Council urge residents to conserve water as much as possible during this time until the project is completed. 

DISCUSSION:

Mayor – Report on Cannabis – Public Consumption – Retail Sales

Cannabis legislation approved in New Jersey on February 22, 2021 that changed the legal status of marijuana throughout the State of New Jersey. This Ordinance will be voted on in the Regular Meeting since time is of the essence, we must move on public prohibition on consumption of marijuana and the ordinance process takes about 4 weeks, plus another 20 days to become effective. We want it on the books by Memorial Day since at this point public consumption is permitted. We also have 180 days from February 22nd to enact whatever ordinances we want as far as licensing and distribution sales of marijuana. The most important information from Paul Baldini “once an ordinance is adopted it may not be amended to be more restrictive. An ordinance once it is adopted however, may be amended to be less restrictive at any time”. It is his advice that we adopt the most restrictive ordinance we can because we can always dial it back.  Once we have something in place on August 22, 2021, we have to live with it for 5 years.
The advice is we do the most restrictive ordinance we can, which is the one you have in front of you tonight and will be voted on in Regular Meeting. In addition, this will put this ordinance in effect about the end of May. While we work through that timeclock, the planning board will be working with the planner to see if there is any changes we want to make to that restrictive ordinance. Just FYI, in the election last year, on the ballot in November, our voters did vote 302 – 198 in favor of the legalization of marijuana. 

Also so everyone knows, we can restrict every sale and distribution with the exception of delivery. Delivery of cannabis products is legal throughout the entire state. That is why there is such detail on the delivery in the Ordinance.   

Councilmember Casper – Ted Burke who was the newly appointed President of the Museum died and board member Mike Turner has stepped in to fill his spot. Expected opening of the museum will be Memorial Day week-end or mid-June.
Beach Sweep April 17th Saturday – 9am – 12:30 pm 

Volunteers meet at the Beach Patrol Headquarters

Please register, trash bags and pickers are provided by if possible please bring your own buckets to reduce the use of plastic bags. 
Councilmember Dallahan – question about Save Our Shoreline, New Jersey distributed throughout the area, an effort on the part of various municipalities in CMC. Missing is Stone Harbor and he asks why, we should be included, this is to do with off-shore windmills. We should take specific action to indicate our opposition to this project. We will ask Administrator to get more information.
Back to A&F

Councilmember Moore – Will be voting to support the 2021 budget however had concerns about the budget and will be asking the Borough Administrator and CFO to study and complete the following:  
1) Their recommendation on how to improve the budget process.

2) Prepare a 10 year Borough budget including the Capital expenditures, sources of funds, including a list of risks and opportunities, do a  timely study concerning the debt.

3. Complete a cost benefit comparing the existing and alternative methods of trash collection. Goal to continue the current service, believe there are opportunity to keep the existing service and significantly reduce the cost.  Also get feedback from residents. 

4. Recommendation how to make the beach patrol and taggers operation self-funding

5. Complete a survey of PW, Police and Fire local salaries, wages, benefits and number of employees. I support the $15 /hour minimum wage for Borough employees and this is a time sensitive subject due to the impending contract negotiations. 
6.Recommendations for additional sources of revenue, including property reassessment, grants, sale of Borough assets, including land, water and sewer, adding additional user fees, and also potentially looking at a visitor resort fee, use in other communities.

Avalon is the only town in New Jersey that has a lower equalized property tax than Stone Harbor. 

I will be introducing a motion at the Regular Meeting to direct the Borough Administrator and CFO to study and complete these concerns by August 1st. 

Mayor suggests Councilmember Moore do the motion in 2 weeks. Also suggests we have an A & F meeting during that time to prioritize things, so there is clear direction for the CFO and Administrator.   

Administrator asked that this be really tight, in written form, before it is voted on and that way there is clarity from day one as to what Council is directing them to do. 
Councilmember Gensemer – comments on the budget

Applaud the work of Council to reduce the budget by $700,000.  How we did this is more troubling and she doesn’t agree on how it was done. Only 40% of the reduction was actual expenditure reduction. 60% of the reduction were beach and bay expenditures that are not going to go away. We are going to pay less now and are increasing our liability for the future.  Coming up within the next year we have to replenish/nourish our beaches, dredge the bays and we have pending litigation settlement. We have committed and said we are going to set aside for our beach and bay and now we are not doing that.  I understand the reasons why.  Troubling her more, she really needs to see a commitment that our budgeting process is going to fundamentally change. Change is very hard but fixed mind-sets are not condusive to change. We need to have an objective evaluation of how we are going to manage Stone Harbor. We are going to have a 9% tax increase which is absurd when our neighbors in Avalon and Cape May have a 0% increase this year and have made sacrifices to do so.  We keep doing the same things over and over, spending more and more money, how can the outcome be any different in the future. Look forward to hearing about the changes that are proposed  and for now I will not support the budget until I see that the Borough is fundamentally going to change its direction in spending. There is plenty of opportunity to increase revenues, we can use out beach fees to totally subsidize out lifeguard and taggers, and it only starts there. 

MOTION TO ADJOURN

Upon motion of




Councilmember Frank Dallahan
Seconded by 





Councilmember Charles Krafczek   
That the Work Session Meeting of Mayor and Council be adjourned at   6:00 p.m.
 Vote




6 Councilmembers
AYE

APPROVED___________________________________, 2021
_____________________________________________, Mayor

ATTEST______________________________________, Borough Clerk
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